                    Mevagissey Parish Council Annual General Meeting –  May 2018

                                                 Chairman’s Report
Review of the Year

I had hoped to start this report by announcing that finally after over 4 years of hard work by many dedicated volunteers headed by Garth Shepard the MNDP had been accepted by referendum and adopted by Cornwall Council. That was the intention, however, due to the sheer incompetence of the Electoral Services department of Cornwall Council an “Administrative Error” in calculating the time to advertise the referendum it would have invalidated the result leaving it open to challenge.  A new date of 14th June has been set with the resultant delay of 7 weeks. Apart from the parish council spending over £700 on publicity material volunteers had spent a considerable amount of time and effort delivering leaflets door to door. On the plus side the parish will, hopefully, be reimbursed, albeit at tax payer’s expense, however, more importantly the plan will still carry significant weight as proved in recent planning applications. It is to be hoped that by the time of our next parish meeting there will be better news.

This year we have seen only one change to our numbers having said farewell to Dawn Speed and welcome to Jon Gann who will, I am sure, make a contribution to the workings of the council.

It is fortunate that, at least for the present, we live in an area of fairly low crime as during the year not only have we seen the demise of PCSO’s but also the stopping of the monthly crime report. We now have a report, albeit nearly 2 months old, compiled by our clerk from the police web site. What’s next criminals logging onto the site before committing a crime.

We continue to work with our County Councillor James Mustoe to liaise with County Council and achieve the best outcome from the various issues that arise; there are rarely occasions when opinions differ. James also continues to work with volunteers to carry out jobs for the benefit of the community.  Thank you James and carry on with the good work.

While there was little co-operation from Lloyds Bank to provide other that a basic mobile service from the MAC there was at least some good news in that a new Post Office facility opened in Mevagissey News during December and while not perfect it is very welcome.

Thanks must go to Matt Facey and other volunteers for the work carried out during the year when both Valley Road and West Wharf toilets have been open to the public, who unfortunately do not always act as we would expect or like. It also proved a good choice when appointing Gary Farr to carry out the maintenance as he has, at times, gone beyond his contract to enhance the facilities, especially after the effects of Storm Emma he together with Matt Facey worked hard to restore West Wharf toilets to full working order within a very short time and while there are still some issues to resolve, facilities were up and running in time for the Easter break. It has been a steep learning curve for the Toilet Working |Group but greatly appreciated by visitors and locals alike to have these essential facilities retained.

After what seems an eternity there does seem to be a little light at the end of the tunnel for the untidy sites within the village, it is to be hoped that work will shortly start on 11 Polkirt Hill and conditions have been finally discharged on Tall Trees (The Hollies) although a Traffic Management Plan has still to be agreed, after which, it is to be hoped that work will finally start in restoring this current eyesore into desirable residences. The parish council will continue to monitor and identify those properties and areas that blight the village even though it is an uphill task.

As usual during the year we continue to help organisations financially, receiving requests from many charities, clubs etc., we do help whenever we see benefit for the community at large and I am certain our support has been greatly appreciated.

Through the initiative of Jane Blackmore council is going through the process of replacing the old information boards in Valley Road and the harbour as they have become out of date. Sally Mitchel has been engaged to produce the new design and hopefully have them in place for the new season. Jane has also suggested the work of the parish council should be promoted more and this will be the subject of further discussions in the coming year. If successful this, hopefully, will enable the general public to be more aware of the hard work and time spent by councillors, the subjects and responsibilities covered by council.

PLANNING
As said many time before as with other parish councils planning probably heads the list as the most important item on the agenda and I am pleased to say that in practically all cases we reach the same conclusion as the case officer. We have welcomed the pre-app procedure, even before it became a formal part of the planning process and have always welcomed discussions with developers and applicants alike. For the most part this process pays dividends and sites such as Longpoint, Steep House and the former Seapoint Hotel have all been resolved, not always exactly to everyone’s satisfaction but nevertheless improved from the original submission. We would hope that this policy will be continued together with guidance from the MNDP, once formally adopted, enabling us to control development to the benefit of the parish.

At this point I think we should give praise to our clerk Phil Howson for providing us with visual presentations of planning applications at our meetings. Since Cornwall Council stopped issuing copies of paper plans and documents Phil has produced the necessary information for screen display at meetings, enabling councillors and public to view details of the application under discussion. While this information is available from Cornwall’s planning portal it’s important they should be available when under discussion in council. Phil also keeps in touch with the case officers to provide feedback to both myself and council so all aspects of the application are available at meetings. Affordable housing is still an aim of the council, easy to talk about, difficult to achieve, nevertheless there are ongoing discussions with Ocean and The Cornwall Community Land Trust again guided by the MNDP.

I continue to work with the Cornwall Planning Partnership and although, like all local government, progress is slow, there are signs that Cornwall Council are anxious to liaise and work with parish councils. Sarah Mason of CALC also plays a large part in this process so I do believe and expect in future the parishes will have greater responsibility and possibly more powers. The MNDP is a good starting point.

Finally I would again like to thank Phil Howson for his supporting role as principal officer and his conscientious approach in assisting council to carry out its role as a local authority. With additional red tape, rules and regulations it is a minefield that councillors ignore at their peril but I thank those same councillors for giving up their time to serve the community and make it a better place to live.

Let us continue to carry out our duties and responsibilities in the years to come and in the meantime encourage as many people as possible to vote for and endorse the Mevagissey Neighbourhood Development Plan in the coming June referendum bringing more control of what happens in our parish back to the Parish. 

